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ANNUAL MEETING MINUTES

Tuesday, September 16, 2014. The Williamsburg Lodge, Williamsburg, Virginia

Officers Present:  Tom McCarthy, Erin Wirth, Bill Farley, Janice Bullard, Lisa Buschmann.
Executive Committee Members Present:  Gail Randall (DEA), Ellen Thomas (DOJ, EOIR), Pamela Lakes (DOL), Ronnie Yoder (DOT), Susan Biro (EPA), David Coffman (FERC), Clay Guthridge (FMC), Alan Paez and Robert Lesnick (FMSHRC), Kurt Gronau (HHS/OMHA), JJ Mahoney (HUD), Michael Rosas (NLRB),  William Clark (SSA), T. Patrick Hannon (SSA), Penny Loucas (SSA), Michael Devine (USCG), Peter Davenport (USDA), James Gilbert (USPS). 
The Annual Meeting commenced at 4:30 p.m. 
Call to Order: The members gave a big round of applause for Judge Wirth for organizing this year’s  annual seminar.  Everyone appreciated all the hard work that went into this well-organized and well-attended event. 
May 2014 Minutes:  There was a motion by Judge Gronau, seconded by Judge Lesnick, to waive the reading of the May 2014 Executive Committee minutes, which passed.  A motion was made by Judge Hannon to approve the minutes.  No one opposed the approval of the May 2014 minutes, and the motion passed.
Financial Report:  Judge Bullard reported that on June 1, 2014 there was $42.574.13 in the FALJC savings account, and with $4.30 accrued interest, the balance at the end of August was $42,578.43.  In the checking account, there was $21,271.41 on June 1, 2014.  Adding $11,509.27 of deposits from membership renewals and ABA dues, plus deposits in July and August, minus expenses of $465.75 that mostly consisting of seminar expenses and downpayment for the Williamsburg facility, there was a balance of $34,413 at the end of August.  Judge Gronau moved to approve the financial report, none opposed, and the motion passed.
Legislative Committee (Judge Mahoney): There was nothing to report from the Legislative Committee.  Judge Parlen McKenna (USCG) and Judge Keith Allred (SSA) were appointed to serve on the Legislative Committee. 
Communications Committee (Judge Gilbert and Judge Rosas):  Judge Rosas stated that the emails to SSA judges were not being received due to security on the SSA email system, and advised the SSA judges to go their profile on the FALJC website and change their email address to their personal email so that they can receive emails from FALJC.  Judge McCarthy complimented the Communications Committee for updating the FALJC website with current events, notices, and items for discussion.  
Membership Committee (Judge Rosas):  Judge Gilbert has been working to keep the website current.  The website directory is almost accurate.  Judge Bullard counted 184 members consisting of those on the free trial, current members and retired members.   Those who have not paid after Judge Bullard contacted them were taken off of the membership list.  Members are sent invoices if they do not renew membership within a reasonable time.  Judge McCarthy expressed the need for someone to assist Judge Rosas with communications.  Judge Peter Silvain (DOL) volunteered to assist with the Membership Committee.
Conference Committee – 2015 and 2016 Conference Program Planning Update  (Judge Farley): The venue for the 2015 seminar is Charleston, SC.   There is a need for panels to help plan for the seminar, especially anyone who lives in the area.  The 2015 conference will be during the last week of September, the 27th through 30th, because of school schedules.  A hotel, the Francis Marion, is identified as the best venue, because it is very large and centrally located, and the National Judicial College conducted training there. 
Venues considered for 2016 are Phoenix and Salt Lake City.  Judge Mahoney suggested joining with an NCALJ conference.  Judge Coffman suggested Denver as a venue, but it was noted that the traffic there is very bad.   Other suggestions were the Greenbrier in WV, or Nemacolin Woodlands Resort in Pennsylvania, or another venue within driving distance of Washington, DC, such as Baltimore’s Inner Harbor.  

Presentation to Past President:  Judge James G. Gilbert was awarded with a plaque by Judge McCarthy for his excellent service, innovation and hard work as past president of FALJC.
Old Business:  FALJC recently voted in favor of a motion to include in a bill sponsored by Rep. Eleanor Holmes Norton a provision applying the Code of Conduct for United States Judges to Administrative Law Judges.  However, Rep. Norton’s office withdrew the bill, so it is no longer an issue.
Judge McCarthy appointed a special committee to draft a letter commenting on DOJ Executive Office of Immigration Review’s Interim Rule for administrative law judges to serve as temporary immigration judges.  Judge Michael Devine led the committee and drafted a letter, which highlighted problems under the Administrative Procedures Act.  The draft letter was presented to the Executive Committee.  Many EC members shared comments, and ultimately voted in favor of a shorter letter, drafted through the collaboration of Chief Judge Brudzinski and Judge Devine.     The revised letter was submitted by Judge Buschmann to the EOIR as FALJC’s comment in response to the Interim Rule.  
New Business:  Judge Gilbert is drafting a proposal to have the ALJ program governed by a new Office of United States Administrative Law Judges, rather than by OPM.  A Chief United States Administrative Law Judge would lead the Office. 
For our monthly meetings in Rosslyn, Judge McCarthy has arranged speakers for the October and November meetings:  Ethel Zelenske (Now Stacy Cloyd) of NOSSCR and Judith Boggs of NCALJ.  We had to move the first meeting date for FY 2015 from October 17 to October 24 (now October 23).
Judge Mahoney has drafted a list of past FALJC presidents and is soliciting more names of past presidents to add to the list.

Judge Yoder suggested that thumb drives with handouts for the annual FALJC seminars be distributed before the conferences so that the handouts can be seen before or during the conference. 

Upon motion by Judge Mulrooney, seconded by Judge Gee, the Annual Meeting adjourned at 5:03 p.m.
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